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This policy briefing builds on the long-standing engagement of 
SOLIDAR, the Arab NGO network for Development (ANND) and the 
EuroMed Non-Governmental Platform to voice the concerns of the 
people in the region towards the EU. The three networks have been 
monitoring the implementation of the ENP for years, through a process 
of consultation with hundreds of civil society organisations across the 
European Southern Neighbourhood. 

This policy briefing builds on the findings of the Social Protection 
Monitoring Reports produced by the three networks, and it aims to 
give an overview of the regional trends across the MENA region 
related to the challenges related to decent work, social protection 
policies and freedom of association, with the aim to highlight the 
need for the revised European Neighbourhood Policy to put the pro-
motion of economic, social and cultural rights (ESCRs) at its heart.
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FOREWORD 

 
The European Neighborhood Policy (ENP) 
has been implemented for over ten years 
now. Despite the aim to establish an area of 
“good neighborliness”, the EU southern 
neighborhood is currently more unstable and 
unsecure than 10 years before, with socio-
economic conditions have further declined, 
soaring levels of socio-economic inequalities 
and a wide-spread lack of enjoyment of basic 
human rights, including economic, social and 
cultural rights (ESCRs). While the Arab 
Uprisings have generated in the severe 
social grievances rooted in deep 
economic disparities and entrenched 
inequalities, the ENP has not managed to 
tackle all the key challenges to foster 
inclusive and sustainable development, 
peace and prosperity. 
 
2015 represents a key year for re-thinking 
and re-shaping the EU-ARAB relations, in 
the light of the new ENP, the adoption of the 
EU Action Plan on Human Rights and 
Democracy, and the Adoption of the 
Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs). 
As a matter of fact, the adoption of the new 
development agenda in September 2015 and 
the setting of the SDGs define a new 
framework for EU-Arab Partnership, where 
the focus on addressing inequalities and 
poverty emphasizes the need to place these 
objectives at the forefront of the EU external 
policy, in particular in the EU-Arab 
Partnership. 

On the 4th of March 2015, Vice President for 
the European Union, Federica Mogherini, 
and the Commissioner for Enlargement and 
European Neighbourhood Policy, Johannes 
Hahn, presented a joint Communication 
“Towards a new European Neighbourhood 
Policy”1, that sets the basis for the revision of 
the new European Neighbourhood Policy 
(ENP), that is expected on 18 November 
2015. In times of increasing global terrorism, 
it is crucial to promote the concept of human 
security, anchored on decent work and 

                                                            
1 
http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/neighbourhood/con
sultation/consultation.pdf 
2 
http://www.solidar.org/IMG/pdf/solidar_annd_eurom
ed_enpsubmission.pdf 

universal social protection, in order to 
achieve and ensure security and stability. 

SOLIDAR, together with the Arab NGO 
Network for Development (ANND) and the 
Euromed NGO Platform have contributed to 
the consultation with a joint policy briefing 
“Towards a new European 
Neighbourhood Partnership”2, that 
highlighted the three network’s call for social 
justice building on the three networks’ 
common understanding of the ongoing 
challenges in the Euro-Mediterranean and 
wider Middle East and North Africa (MENA) 
region, as reflected in our joint “ Key 
Principles for a Revised European 
Neighbourhood Policy”3. 
 
Building on the outcomes of these initiatives 
and as well the major issues that have 
emerged during the last EU-ARAB Civil 
Society Dialogue on the stocktaking process 
of the ENP, that was organized in 
collaboration with CONCORD in 2014, and 
the Third Regional Conference on the EU 
Arab Partnership organized in Beirut on 30-
31 2015 by the ANND, this policy brief 
outlines key recommendations towards the 
new European Neighbourhood Policy. 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Conny Reuter 

Secretary General SOLIDAR 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

3 
http://www.solidar.org/IMG/pdf/73_solidar_briefing_
enp.pdf 
 

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/neighbourhood/consultation/consultation.pdf
http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/neighbourhood/consultation/consultation.pdf
http://www.solidar.org/IMG/pdf/solidar_annd_euromed_enpsubmission.pdf
http://www.solidar.org/IMG/pdf/solidar_annd_euromed_enpsubmission.pdf
http://www.solidar.org/IMG/pdf/73_solidar_briefing_enp.pdf
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

 
This policy brief builds on the long-standing 
engagement of SOLIDAR, ANND and the 
Euromed Platform to voice the concerns of 
the people in the region towards the EU.  
 
The three networks have been monitoring 
the implementation of the European 
Neighborhood Policy (ENP) for years, 
through a process of consultation with 
hundreds of civil society organizations across 
the European Southern Neighborhood. This 
policy briefing aims to give an overview of 
the regional trends across the MENA region 
related to the challenges related to decent 
work, social protection policies and freedom 
of association, with the aim to highlight the 
need for the revised European 
Neighbourhood Policy to put the promotion of 
economic, social and cultural rights (ESCRs) 
at its heart, and are backed by seven country 
reports.  
 
Building on these experiences, this policy 
brief recognizes the growing focus put by the 
EU on the “security” threats across the 
Middle East and North Africa region through 
its bilateral policy instruments including the 
ENP, and intends to provide a human-rights 
based conceptualization of insecurity and in 
fragility in the region anchored on the 
concept of human security. In this regard, 
this policy brief builds on the interlink 
between peacebuilding and development as 
key element to tackle the ongoing security 
threat in the region and widespread 
infragility. In this light,  this policy brief insist 
that social protection policies, and in 
particular the social protection floor, are a 
key tool in order to build resilience in fragile 
settings and enable people and local 
communities to access, uphold and fulfill 
their human rights, and promote human 
security.  
 
This policy briefs provides a regional 
overview of the regional trends across the 
MENA region in terms of lack of social 
protection as a trigger for insecurity and 
instability in the region. In particular, it will 
highlight the ongoing challenges in the 
region to enure the progressive realization of 
human rights, the widespread income 
insecurity, the lack of a universal approach to 

social protection, and serious restrictions of 
freedom of association. 
 
In the light of these regional trends, this 
policy brief insist that through its policy 
instruments, including the ENP, the EU 
should embrace social protection as a key 
pillar for promoting human security. This will 
be essential in order to foster a 
comprehensive EU approach to peace-
building based on a long-term political 
engagement that involves considering the 
sustainable development goals (SDGs), to 
promote sustainable socio-economic 
development with greater emphasis on 
complementary peace-building and State-
building activities.  

CONCEPTUALIZING INSECURITY AND 

FRAGILITY 

 
The Middle East and North Africa region is a 
powder keg. Different types and levels of 
conflicts are continuing to unfold across the 
region starting from historical unresolved and 
stalemated peace processes, as the 
Palestinian-Israeli conflict and the Western 
Sahara conflict. While Syria is entering the 
5th year of war, and Libya has turned into 
another failed state, the regional political and 
security threat of ISIL/ Daesh seems to 
become less and less a temporary 
geopolitical concern, with worrying spillover 
threatening on-going fragilities and domestic 
hostilities in Iraq and Turkey, Lebanon and 
Jordan.   

 
Ten years of implementation of the European 
Neighbourhood Policy (ENP), and the 
European Southern Neighbourhood 
countries, and the whole Middle East and 
North Africa (MENA) region, are much more 
unstable and insecure. Large parts of the 
European Southern Neighbourhood continue 
to be affected by armed or frozen conflicts 
and crises, hampering economic, social and 
political transformation as well as regional 
cooperation, stability and security. In this 
regard, the EU is attempting to close the 
“security” gap of existing EU policy 
instruments, by putting greater emphasis on 
the security cooperation with partner 
countries through bilateral cooperation and 
the ENP. In this regard, the ENP was 
designed to deepen relations, enhance 
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cooperation and strengthen the EU’s 
partnerships with neighboring countries in 
order to develop an area of shared stability, 
security and prosperity as underlined in 
Article 8 TEU. Similarly, a recent European 
Parliament report on “Security Challenges in 
the Middle East and North Africa”  insist on 
the necessity to adopt a comprehensive EU 
security approach that can address the 
security threat on a wider-MENA scale, in 
particular the conflicts in Syria, Iraq, Yemen 
and Libya, and they are major sources of 
destabilization in the region, as they are the 
main cause of socio-economic damage, 
increased poverty, humanitarian crisis and 
widespread violations of human rights, 
massive displacement (forced and voluntary) 
or entire populations, affecting both refugees 
and host communities4. 
 
In this context, the EU is highlighting the 
urgency to review existing policy instruments, 
including the ENP, in the light of the 
implications of the Arab revolutions in the 
concerned countries, but also considering 
the new and complex conflicts and 
geopolitical security threats arising from 
ISIL/Daesh. For this, the European 
Parliament report on the revision of the ENP 
insist that the new ENP should play a more 
key role in peacebuilding and conflict 
resolution,  urging the EU to develop a 
strategic global peacebuilding policies in 
cooperation with partners in the region over 
the medium and long term5. In addition to 
that, the evolving nature and context of 
crises and conflicts, and the broadening 
scope of responses require the need to 
define a comprehensive EU strategy to 
conflict resolution and peacebuilding that 
builds on a strategic decent work, social 
protection measures as key for institution 
and state-building.  
Moreover, this year the EU has adopted a 
new EU Action Plan on Human Rights and 
Democracy that includes a chapter on 
“ensuring a comprehensive human rights 
approach to conflicts and crises, and aims at 
ensuring greater coherence in the fields of 
human rights, including economic, social and 

                                                            
4 http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-
//EP//TEXT+REPORT+A8-2015-0193+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN 
5 http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-
//EP//TEXT+TA+P8-TA-2015-0272+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN 

cultural rights (ESCRs),  reporting and early 
warning/conflict analysis, including by 
addressing relevant conflict risks in human 
rights dialogues and consultations and 
through increased co-operation with 
international and regional actors. In this 
regard, the action plan foresees measures to 
move from early-warning to preventive 
action, enhance the capacity to address 
conflicts and crises at multilateral and 
regional level, Supporting compliance with 
International Humanitarian Law (IHL), 
promoting and supporting accountability and 
transitional justice (TJ), including 
Mainstreaming Human Rights into all phases 
of CSDP planning, review and conduct. 
Moreover, the new action plan highlights the 
urgency to further “increase the EU’s focus 
on ESCR in its external policy, including in its 
programming of external assistance, 
emphasize the clear recognition of the 
human rights dimension in areas such as 
social policy, health, education, access to 
food and water, or standard of living; 
promote and support the development and 
increased coverage of national social 
protection floors and gradual implementation 
of higher standards of social guarantees” 6.  

     

SOCIAL PROTECTION FLOOR: BUILDING THE 

LINK BETWEEN PEACEBUILDING AND 

DEVELOPMENT 

 
Development and peacebuilding are strictly 
interlinked: development stirs social, 
economic and political processes which 
promote human development and reduce 
vulnerability and exclusion. Peacebuilding 
refers to policies, strategies and actions 
which aim to build the capacity within society 
to resolve and manage conflicts non-
violently. Building resilience remains at the 
heart both of development and peacebuilding 
policies7.   
         
Looking at the root causes of insecurity and 
instability across the MENA region, human 
security highlights the interconnections 

6 https://ec.europa.eu/anti-
trafficking/sites/antitrafficking/files/joint_communication_on_hu
man_rights_and_democracy_en.pdf 
7http://www.eplo.org/assets/files/2.%20Activities/Working%20
Groups/PeDS/EPLO_Statement_Linking_Peacebuilding_and_
Development.pdf 

http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//TEXT+REPORT+A8-2015-0193+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN
http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//TEXT+REPORT+A8-2015-0193+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN
http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//TEXT+TA+P8-TA-2015-0272+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN
http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//TEXT+TA+P8-TA-2015-0272+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN
https://ec.europa.eu/anti-trafficking/sites/antitrafficking/files/joint_communication_on_human_rights_and_democracy_en.pdf
https://ec.europa.eu/anti-trafficking/sites/antitrafficking/files/joint_communication_on_human_rights_and_democracy_en.pdf
https://ec.europa.eu/anti-trafficking/sites/antitrafficking/files/joint_communication_on_human_rights_and_democracy_en.pdf
http://www.eplo.org/assets/files/2.%20Activities/Working%20Groups/PeDS/EPLO_Statement_Linking_Peacebuilding_and_Development.pdf
http://www.eplo.org/assets/files/2.%20Activities/Working%20Groups/PeDS/EPLO_Statement_Linking_Peacebuilding_and_Development.pdf
http://www.eplo.org/assets/files/2.%20Activities/Working%20Groups/PeDS/EPLO_Statement_Linking_Peacebuilding_and_Development.pdf
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between poverty, socio-economic exclusion, 
gender-based violence. Accordingly human 
security call for not only physical security but 
also access to fundamental freedoms, 
economic security, and social well-being.8 In 
this regard, social protection policies are key 
to ensure human security, reducing chronic 
vulnerability, tackling poverty and inequality, 
bridging the gap between emergencies and 
development, and upholding fundamental 
rights and freedoms. In particular, the 
adoption of the Social Protection Floors 
Recommendation, 2012 (No.202) (almost) 
unanimously including by all EU Member 
States was rooted in the wide consensus on 
the 2009 UN Social Protection Initiative. This 
recommendation provides an essential 
framework for ensuring that at least the 
crucial minimum guarantees for access to 
health and income security for all people of 
all ages are in place, with a view to 
prevention and greater preparedness in the 
event of catastrophes, fragile contexts and 
conflicts. In addition to that, there are 
extensive references to the limits on 
emergency powers, typically invoked after 
internal conflicts and other crises, in the 
areas of freedom of association and the 
imposition of forced and compulsory labour 
in particular. 
 

A social protection floor can ensure security, 

protect standards of living when people are 

sick, unemployed, disabled and old, or 

cannot work when having to care for infants 

or sick family members. It can help address 

inequality and discrimination that women 

experience in accessing basic social 

services, economic opportunities and 

resources. Moreover,  Social protection is a 

flexible tool for risk management: Social 

protection, in its diverse modalities such as 

social transfers, insurance and social 

assistance, is a crucial response to 

resilience-building as it aims at sharing risks 

across society, promoting social inclusion 

and an equitable and inclusive economic 

growth. By taking the responsibility to 

implement context-specific ‘social protection 

floors’3 national governments can provide a 

adaptable menu of policy instruments. Those 

                                                            
8 
http://www.un.org/humansecurity/sites/www.un.org.humansec
urity/files/human_security_in_theory_and_practice_english.pdf 

 

include short-term measures in times of crisis 

and longer-term measures to address 

poverty and vulnerability, such as universal 

health coverage, pensions, child benefits and 

income support to those of working age. 

Furthermore, social protection can 

successfully prevent future crises: Social 

protection systems can enable greater 

resilience, even in the face of recurrent 

shocks, by preventing an erosion of 

household assets and human capital. In fact; 

programmes established during a crisis need 

to be nurtured and strengthened even after 

the crisis abates, in order to avoid future 

downturns. Lastly, by combining public 

policies elaborated in consultation with local 

civil society, and community-based 

programmes promoting the empowerment of 

people, and focusing on the most vulnerable 

groups, social protection can greatly 

support the transformative effect of 

resilience.  

 
The key role of the Social Protection Floors 
in fragile settings and conflicts has also been 
recognized in 2012 Council conclusion on 
“Social Protection in European Union 
Development Cooperation”, that  insisted 
also on the urgency to ensure the 
establishment for funds for social protection 
floors in post-conflict situations, by 
acknowledging that “In fragile, post-conflict 
and very low-income situations, temporary 
funding of social protection transfers by 
development partners may be justified9.  
    

FOCUS: ILO RECOMMENDATION 71 

 
The evolving nature and context of crises 
and the broadening scope of responses have 
led to the decision by the Standard-Setting 
Committee of the ILO to revise and update 
Recommendation No. 71, to adapt a new 
updated international labor instrument to deal 
with crisis situations caused by conflicts. This 
standard-setting item builds on the ILO’s 
experience of the critical role of employment 
and decent work in situations of crisis over 
the last three decades. It also reflects a 

9 
http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/pressd
ata/EN/foraff/132875.pdf 

http://www.un.org/humansecurity/sites/www.un.org.humansecurity/files/human_security_in_theory_and_practice_english.pdf
http://www.un.org/humansecurity/sites/www.un.org.humansecurity/files/human_security_in_theory_and_practice_english.pdf
http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/pressdata/EN/foraff/132875.pdf
http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/pressdata/EN/foraff/132875.pdf
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growing international concern with the 
situation in fragile and crisis-affected 
situations, and increasing international 
consensus over both the need and the 
means to address situations of fragility and 
crisis in States, restoring stability and 
preventing instability.  

 
The new instrument to be discussed at the 
International Labour Conference will have to 
be sufficiently flexible to apply to a broad 
range of crisis-related problems and 
solutions.   
   

 
 
 

LACK OF SOCIAL PROTECTION: A TRIGGER 

FOR INSTABILITY 

 
In crisis situations, livelihoods are destroyed, 
businesses interrupted, workplaces damaged 
and millions of workers lose their jobs and 
the social protection that often goes with 
them. Moreover, the institutions that provide 
for social protection, basic needs and law 
and order are often compromised or 
destroyed. Lack of respect for core labour 
standards, inequality and social exclusion 
are often common characteristics of these 
situations. In this regard, the creation of 

                                                            
10 ILO-ILC Report V(1), Employment and decent work for 

peace and resilience: Revision of the Employment (Transition 
from War to Peace) Recommendation, 1944 (No. 71) 

decent employment and income-generation 
opportunities in the transition to peace, the 
recovery from crisis and in building 
resilience. In addition, experience also shows 
the need to make available basic social 
services and social protection, to uphold 
rights, to build institutions and to promote 
social dialogue for the establishment or re-
establishment of stable and democratic 
societies. State fragility hinders the 
implementation of the Sustainable 
Development Goals (SDGs), as social 
institutions are unable to absorb and adapt to 
internal and external shocks, such as 
staggering rates of youth unemployment, 
rapid migration, population 
displacement,  urbanization, worsening 
climate disruption, and increasing poverty 

and inequality10.  
 

1. Economic, social and cultural rights under 
pressure 

 
Economic, social and cultural rights (ESCRs) 
are a broad category of human rights 
guaranteed in the International Covenant on 
Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and 
other legally binding international and 
regional human rights treaties. These include 
the right to education; cultural rights of 
minorities and Indigenous Peoples; the right 
to the highest attainable standard of physical 
and mental health; the right to adequate 
housing, including security of tenure, 
protection from forced eviction and access to 
affordable, habitable, well located and 
culturally adequate housing; the right to food; 
the right to water – the right to sufficient 
water and sanitation that is available, 
accessible (both physically and 
economically). Women’s rights are also 
included in ESCRs 
 
Despite this, the Social Protection Monitoring 

Reports show that despite several states 

have ratified or are signatories to 

international human rights conventions, 

transposition into national legislation or 

effective implementation is ineffective in 

several countries. Access or the full 

enjoyment of ESCRs is widely limited, thus 
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hampering the possibility to progressively 

realize and enjoy other human rights. 

In Algeria, in terms of access to ESCRs for 
women, despite new legal provisions – not 
yet voted by both chambers–penalizing 
violence against women and creating a state 
fund to help divorced women, gender-based 
violence has not diminished. The lack of the 
rule of law, especially the lack of a specific 
code such as the Family Code, is the main 
reason of this situation which devotes a 
minor status to women completely in 
contradiction with the Algerian Constitution. 
In the absence of a law on asylum, the same 
abuses concern refugees in the country: no 
right is guaranteed and women and refugees 
have limited access to health care services. 
 
In Morocco, access to basic ESCRs is 
severely limited, especially for health and 
education rights. In particular, health sector 
is characterized by coverage inequality and 
discrimination in terms of access to quality 
health care facilities, especially for the most 
vulnerable groups, particularly rural 
populations, women and children, the elderly 
and Persons With Disabilities and long-term 
unemployed (the 81%)11. Particularly, a 
persistence of geographical and income 
inequalities to access these services, 
together with an inequitable distribution of 
health and therapeutic services throughout 
the country (and even hospitals and health 
centres without staff and equipment) and a 
lack of human resources in health public 
institutions represent other fundamental 
deficiencies encountering the health system. 
In terms of access to education, 
discrimination still persists especially for girls 
in rural areas and for children with special 
needs, with increase drop outs (the dropout 
concerns every year 160,000 young people 
under 15 years and about 200,000 among 
the 15-25 age groups, while nearly 53% of 
women in Morocco cannot read or write.). In 
this context, despite an ambitious strategy 
developed by the country in the field of 
Vocational Training (VET), the country is still 
suffering from high levels of unemployment 
(among more than one million of unemployed 
people in Morocco, the majority are youth: 
45% aged 25-34 years are either 

                                                            
11 The Haut Commissariat au Plan (HCP), Enquête nationale 

sur le Bien-être (2012), 

unemployed or inactive, 41.5% of young 
workers have not decent salaries and 34.5% 
of the population - over 15 years and with a 
female predominance - has no level of 
education).  
 
In Tunisia, despite a social dialogue was 
launched in 2012, the Tunisian health 
sector needs to be reformed in order to 
ensure universal access to basic services. 
The lack of medicines, the damaged material 
and the disaffection of specialized personnel, 
along with the share of households in health 
expenditure and the deficit of the National 
Health Insurance Fund represent major 
barriers to equitable health services. 
Regarding access to education, EU politics 
in the country are currently addressing higher 
education without focusing properly on the 
right to access to education. As a matter of 
fact, early dropout remains high with more 
than 107,000 children abandoned school in 
2013, and most of the affected children 
between 13-17 are from the regions of 
Monastir, Kasserine and Kairouan. Lastly,  
 

In Egypt, in terms of access to Economic, 
Social and Cultural Rights (ESCRs), there is 
high discrimination at all levels are particular 
worrying for women. Apart from the 
employment discrimination both in public and 
private sectors, preventing most of them from 
enjoying their economic rights under the 
Labor Law (namely maternity leave and 
childcare), women are also deprived of social 
protection, in terms of health and social 
insurance, as well as generally farmers, 
domestic workers and informal sector 
workers. In addition, they are still victims of 
sexual abuse and harassment, and no 
significant progress has been made in this 
regard. Constitutional arrangements do not 
provide a guarantee to economic and social 
rights in the country, without any type of 
interference. In fact, if the new Constitution in 
2014 recognized several economic and 
social rights (namely, universal health 
coverage and increased spending in health 
and education sectors), however many areas 
still remain not regulated by the law, ‘giving 
the government broad discretion that may 
result in undue limitation of rights’35. This is 
the case of the Article 15 regulating peaceful 
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strikes, which de facto ‘diminishes 
constitutional protection for striking 
workers’36, criminalizing them. Moreover, 
Egypt has not yet ratified the Optional 
Protocol to the International Covenant on 
ESCRs. 
 
Specifically, inequality in the access to 
health care facilities, low and uneven 
coverage of health insurance for women, 
informal workers and low income families, 
geographical disparities between rural and 
urban areas and North/South of the country, 
lack of funding and medical staff (well trained 
nursing staff and doctors), and low 
availability in public hospitals represent the 
most deficiencies encountering the Egyptian 
public health care system (with only half of 
the Egyptian population is covered by health 
insurance and health services provision in 
rural areas is almost absent, with only 7.03% 
of beds availability and 19.6% of public 
physicians working in those areas.). in terms 
of access to education, education system,  
in Egypt is suffering from increasing school 
dropouts, non-attendance and illiteracy rates, 
especially in its rural areas, apart from 
disparities gender-, residence- and wealth-
based and decreased national public 
spending in this field16 In terms of right to 
food, high levels of malnutrition and state 
policies over the last years, ‘including 
removing subsides on agricultural materials, 
increasing the cost of renting agricultural 
land, doubling land tax, increasingly using 
agricultural land for urban development and 
tourism, and the monopolization of farm 
products and methods of mass agriculture by 
foreign companies’19, have exacerbate the 
situation of food shortage in the country (it 
currently stands at 55% and is expected to 
increase of twenty points per cent in 2030). 
In terms of right to housing, there has been 
a proliferation of informal housing throughout 
the country, due to the lack of affordable 
housing. SOLIDAR’s members and partners 
in Egypt also stress that the majority of 
people in informal settlements, peri-urban 
and rural areas do not have access to safe 
drinking water and sanitation. Water scarcity 
and unfair distribution are the most important 
causes. 
 
While Jordan has ratified the ICESCR, some 
of the basic rights enshrined in it are not 
even protected in the constitution such as the 

right to an adequate and appropriate 
standard of living. Also, in regard to the issue 
of equality in front of law, Jordan still features 
many serious problems with regard to 
women (despite the removal of the 
reservation on the Article 15 of CEDAW). In 
terms of access to health care services, 
despite the adoption of an amended 2015-19 
health strategy by the Jordanian government 
in November 2014,  the massive influx of 
Syrian refugees over the last few years 
negatively impacted on the quality of ‘basic 
services (health and education), and scarce 
resources (water), increasing social tension’. 
In this regard, te public health sector has 
been showing a constant regression since 
the beginning of the Syrian conflict in terms 
of quality and accessibility. The high number 
of refugees in need of health services 
worsened a sector which was already weak. 
Access to education seems also to be 
severely limited, and official figures show 
how 20% of primary school pupils are not 
able to read, write and count properly, and 
high school dropouts are recorded  (0.27% in 
female students and 0.24% in male 
students), and a high discrimination in 
access universities.  
 
In Lebanon, ensuring equitable access and 
availability of essential services and 
infrastructures is an obligation for Lebanon 
deriving from the core international human 
rights treaties that Lebanon is party to, 
including the ICESRs. Nevertheless genuine 
implementation of these obligations lack in 
Lebanon and necessitate rights-based social 
and economic policy reforms. In particular, 
one of the major problematic in Lebanon 
remains the lack of quality of health services, 
the accessibility and affordability of health 
care system in light of the expansion of 
private sector and the weak regulatory role of 
the state. As a matter of fact, 53.3% of the 
Lebanese remain outside any structured 
health coverage system, and the coverage 
criteria are unclear and leave room to 
favoritism. Coverage is more of a challenge 
for vulnerable groups, as the delay in 
implementation of law 220 leaves people 
with special needs uncovered, and the 
absence of an elderly retirement system 
especially that NSSF coverage stops on 
retirement when the need for care is among 
the highest.  
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It is important  to note that, in this regard,  
long-term solutions are still pending for 
Palestinian refugees right to  health in 
Lebanon, as Palestinian refugees are 
deprived from the contributions of the 
Ministry of Public Health (MoPH) such as 
free hospitalization, chronic and incurable 
diseases medicines; a violation of Lebanon’s 
obligations as a host country and towards the 
international community. 
 
Furthermore, as an essential service and as 
a human right, right to water and enhancing 
the provision of water services is important 
for Lebanon. Although Decree No.144/1925 
considers water resources a public domain, 
the Lebanese government has no public 
policy and unified legislation to regulate the 
management of water resources. It lacks 
capacity to secure water services for its 
citizens such as drinking water, irrigation and 
wastewater treatment, and 80% of public 
water supplies are polluted at the source or 
distribution. 
 
In terms of access to education, the major 
problem remains the huge disparities in the 
quality of the public system and private 
education that are not tackled by the 
partnership. Indeed, such discrepancies 
result in furthering inequalities and violations 
in the enjoyment of the right to education. 
The lack of adequate resources on education 
adds to this problem, as public spending on 
education is in constant decrease in Lebanon 
and 85% of the allocated budget is spent on 
wages and salaries. 
 
Lastly, regarding women’s rights, there has 
been intensive campaigning demanding 
amendments to the final version of the 
Domestic Violence Law as the final text 
adopted do not ensure Lebanon’s full respect 
and protection of women’s rights. For 
instance, the newly-approved law proposal 
enumerates only a limited number of family 
violence crimes and does not cover all 
crimes mentioned in the Penal Code. The 
new clause in Article 3 establishes the 
religious concept that intercourse is a 
“marital right” in a civil law applicable to all 
Lebanese, and only criminalizes the harm 
that comes with the act of coercion and not 
the coercion per se. The final text excludes 
children from the scope of protection when 

custody does not belong to the mother, 
according to the personal status laws. 
 
In Palestine, the Israeli Occupation, 
including the Gaza closure, represents the 
main obstacle preventing Palestinian 
people’s access to ESCRs, and in particular 
to essential services and infrastructures, 
including health and education facilities, 
water and sanitation, food and housing 
security. The situation is further worsened by 
the political division between Hamas and the 
Palestinian Authority. Specifically, the right 
to health is critically violated, as the health 
sector has been massively further disrupted 
by Israeli military operation Protective Edge 
in Gaza: 58 per cent of all health facilities 
damaged and only 50 per cent of primary 
care centers operational, an increase of neo-
natal and maternal mortality, a rise in 
violence against women and girls, an 
increase of substance abuse and 
approximately 11,000 Palestinian people. In 
addition, Persons With Disabilities (PWDs) 
have even more limited access to health 
services, mostly due to the closure of 
numerous centers in Gaza, long-hours 
electricity cuts in care and rehabilitation 
centers and the absence of assisting 
devices.  
 
Similarly, right to education is severely and 
systematically violated, as it is emphasized 
by the increase of attacks against schools in 
recent years, namely airstrikes on schools in 
the Gaza Strip and the military use of 
premises and military demolitions – or threat 
of demolition – of schools in the West Bank. 
Moreover, the lack of protected access to 
education for children and the obstacles that 
they face on their way to and from school - 
traveling long distances with long delays and 
harassment at the military checkpoints, 
results in: lack of attendance, decreased 
learning time in school, deterioration of the 
quality of learning, loss of children’s right to 
access education with the destruction of 26 
schools and other 122 schools damaged, 
shortage of almost 200 schools in Gaza and 
lack of 2,200 additional classrooms in East 
Jerusalem.  
 
In terms of right to food, there were delays 
in adopting the Food Safety Strategy and 
Law because of a fragmented legislation and 
gaps in institutional capacity. Food security is 
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a critical problem especially in Area C where 
restrictive planning and zoning, settler 
violence and military activities among other 
measures prevent residents to access the 
land and livestock and to undermine their 
livelihoods. (currently 73 per cent of 
Palestinians in the Gaza Strip and 21 per 
cent in the West Bank are currently food 
insecure, with 1.9 million Palestinian 
dependent on food aid). Similarly, more than 
70 per cent of communities in Area C are not 
connected to the water network, relying on 
expensive tinkered water, (water 
consumption is around 20 liters per capita 
per day – one-fifth of the World Health 
Organisation’s recommendation). 

 

2. Lack of universality social protection 
systems 

 
The Social Protection Monitoring Reports 
have highlighted a region-wide lack of 
universality in the implementation of 
Social protection (SP) systems: SP 
systems are generally fragmented and not 
universal, and work on an individual and 
short-termist base and governments are also 
spending too much on short term poverty 
alleviation policies which do not lead to long 
term and economic social investments or 
address the structural causes of poverty and 
social inequality. SP systems are also 
economically-oriented and based on the 
belief that it’s a service and charity care and 
not a legal State obligation stemming from 
international human rights law. For this 
reason, there is an urgent need to reassess 
the role of the states and the necessity for a 
legal framework on social protection based 
on human rights. 

 
In Algeria, 85 percent of Algerians benefit 
from social security coverage, i.e. 31 million 
of the total population (38 million). 
Beneficiaries include 9.47 million of people 
socially covered (nearly to 5 million active 
employees and 2.42 million retired people) 
besides those categories having the right to 
social coverage. Particularly, wage earners 
represent the largest socially covered 
category in the country (53.61%), followed by 
the retirees (15.97%) along with the students 
(14.21%). Moreover, ‘the pension system in 
Algeria is socially expanded’3. Despite this, 
severe imbalances in access to social 

protection system persist: geographical 
disparities between North and South regions, 
inequalities between the public and private 
sector, gender-based discrimination, the 
existence of the political clientelism, the poor 
management and care provided to Persons 
With Disabilities (PWDs) and rare chronic 
diseases, the issue of the “independence” in 
the ‘management budgets, the weak 
oversight of the private sector from the public 
authorities entitled to, the negative indicators 
of the labor market and the rentier nature of 
social protection policies are some key-
elements of the unequitable distribution of 
social insurance. 
 
In Morocco, universality of social protection 
is not guaranteed as the social security 
system ‘encompasses only 1/3 of the active 
population amounting to around 12 million, 
therefore excluding the majority of workers in 
the informal sector from any form of social 
protection. Moreover, the social security 
systems suffer from dispersion, which leads 
to unequal social protection reaching 
maximum 35% only 13. 
 

In Tunisia, one fundamental weakness of 
the current social protection system is its 
targeted approach that contributes to 
increase social discrimination and disparities 
depending on social categories and regions. 
In addition, even if the labor legislation in 
Tunisia meets the basic fundamental criteria 
laid down by the ILO and it is fairly applied in 
the administration field, many private 
companies still do not respect it. In addition 
to that, social protection system is not fully in 
compliance with the principles of a human 
rights based approach in terms of 
accessibility, eligibility, suitability and 
innovation, highlighting different weaknesses 
to deal with: a) the lack of program 
evaluation, b) the lack of specific criteria in 
terms of planning, c) the lack of precision of 
the eligibility criteria for granting aid, d) the 
irregular updating of beneficiaries’ programs 
with the lack of specific criteria for 
termination the benefit of these programs, e) 
the inadequate material and logistical 
resources as well as the number and 
coverage in social workers. Lastly, despite 
the establishment of a national social 
protection floor in Tunisia was specified in 
the social contract signed on 14 January 
2013, the government has not yet presented 
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to social partners its strategy proposal for the 
establishment of a national social protection 
floor. 
 
In Egypt, there is an alarming increase in 
poverty (exceeding 26%) and inequality 
throughout the country. The government’s 
approach to social security relies on a 
contributory social insurance system and 
suffering from low coverage and inefficient 
universal subsidies (on food and fuel) - the 
number of insured people has decreased 
over the last few years. In this regard, the 
recent establishment of a national project to 
ensure citizens’ health and education basic 
rights, regarding 250 villages and 11 
provinces could be potentially beneficial and 
should be further monitored. In addition, 
many decrees and amendments to the new 
Egyptian Constitution have been presented, 
due to the absence of a parliamentary body: 
a decree increasing pensions by 10% from 
July 2015, which clarifies the state authority 
in this field (Arts. 83 and 128 of the 

Constitution), and two other important 
amendments to social security law – 
empowering the government to create new 
social security programs and expanding 
targeted groups subject to social security 
(Art. 17 of the Constitution) - and to social 
housing law allowing the new urban 
communities to be independent from the 
social housing fund and Empowering 
Egyptian State to manage the issue of 
unplanned housing and slums (Art. 78 of the 
Constitution).  

 

Moreover, poor funding and lack of 
enforcement mechanisms limit the 
governmental attempt to expand the social 
protection coverage for new social categories 
(such as farmers). Also, with regard to 2015-
16 financial budget, the cut projected on 
social programs of 1st July 2015 is quite 
alarming, trimming ‘a projected subsidy on 
bread and food commodities, however the 
relative budget has not yet been approved by 
President Al-Sisi4. According to the Egyptian 
government, such budget will provide 
increased spending on targeted cash subsidy 
programs – in order to cut a broader subsidy 
spending – as well as on health programs 
and social housing 
 
In Jordan, that there are four mechanisms of 
social security in the country concerning the 

entitlement to Social Protection Floors (SPF): 
military retirement system, civil retirement 
system, social security system and 
professional associations system. The 
government manages three of them but only 
65% of the Jordanian population is covered 
by “formal” social protection. As a matter of 
fact, high-level public employees have 
greater protection as, for example, the health 
insurance. With regard to the social 
protection floors, there are sets of services 
provided by the government to vulnerable 
categories, namely children, elders, sick 
individuals and Persons with Disabilities. 
However, the major problem is the lack of 
coordination and control systems in such 
framework, thus making the implementation 
of these services weak and ineffective. With 
regard to workers in the informal sector in 
Jordan, they are not covered by any type of 
social protection scheme.  
 
Regarding universality of social protection, it 
is important to stress the situation of children 
who suffer from multiple shortcomings in the 
management and implementation of social 
welfare and from the lack of comprehensive 
vision for children without parental care 
within the social care system. Moreover, in 
the criminal system children do not benefit of 
the protection guaranteed by the 
international standards and the concept of 
“child’s best interests” is not uphold nor 
respected. Also, the percentage of benefit for 
women from the social security system is 
linked to their participation in the labor 
market, which is very low (12.4%). However, 
25% of women benefits from social 
protection. This affects directly the situation 
of those women which mostly take 
advantage of their husband’s benefits. 
 
In Lebanon, the Social Security systems is 
characterized by significant deficiencies in 
terms of coverage and due to high level of 
informality, a significant number of Lebanese 
population remains outside of formal social 
protection (around 38 per cent of the 
Lebanese population do not benefit from any 
type of health insurance). In fact, health care 
spending and education and retirement 
benefits, family allowances and assistance 
for Persons With Disabilities are still not 
available to a large number of the population: 
there are about 40% to 50% of the Lebanese 
population who are not enrolled in the 



15 

 

National Social Security Fund, 40% of them 
are outside any health insurance system, 
while only 8%, and are contractors with 
private insurance companies. In particular, 
despite the law 2000/220 constitutes an 
important step to protect the rights of 
Persons with Disabilities. Yet after 15 years, 
no decree has been issued. 
 
A key issue to be addressed is the lack of 
protection and high level of vulnerability of 
Syrian refugee women. Since the beginning 
of the Syrian crisis Syrian refugees started 
flowing to Lebanon to flee from war. Women 
comprise 52.5% of the total number of 
refugees in Lebanon, and they are exposed 
to various forms of violence and exploitation. 
In this regard, the failure of Lebanon to join 
the Convention on the Rights of Refugees 
does not negate the responsibility of the 
state towards the refugees found on its 
territory in terms of acknowledging their 
rights and providing them with the proper 
shelter and protection. 
 
In Palestine, while the Palestinian Authority 
was seeking to develop an integrated system 
of social protection within the 2014-16 social 
protection sector strategy, over 110,000 
families benefited from the social assistance 
payments. However, the Palestinian National 
Cash Transfer Program – administered by 
the Ministry of Social Affairs–provides a 
basic safety through cash and in-kind 
assistance to nearly 119,000 families, more 
than 60 per cent of which living in Gaza. 
However, they precise that the cash transfer 
programs are not promoting a rights-based 
approach, since they do not focus on 
Persons With Disabilities. In fact, their 
standards of living have been aggravating by 
irregular payment of social allowances for 
long periods or by waiting more than 13 
years for the issuance of the disabled card 
that should enable them to have access to 
the main essential services. Generally, social 
assistance payments are not sufficient yet to 
ensure a decent living for families, who still 
require other sources of income. 
 

3. Low levels of income security 

 
Social protection plays a key role to ensure 
that income security schemes for all people 
of all ages are in place, in the event of 

unemployment, employment injury, disability, 
sickness and maternity, and by ensuring that 
they have at least a basic level of income 
security, with a view to prevention and 
greater preparedness in the event of 
catastrophes, fragile contexts and conflicts. 
However, the Social Protection Monitoring 
Reports highlight severe deficiencies in 
terms of access do a minimum level of 
income security especially for vulnerable 
people and groups at risk of exclusion. 

 
In Algeria the decent minimum wage stands 
at 18000 DA (EUR 140), with regard to the 
public sector, and at 12000–14000 DA for 
the private sector (EUR 100). Concerning the 
unemployment benefits, both the European 
Commission (EC) and SOLIDAR’s members 
and partners in Algeria precise that official 
unemployment is 10% but it basically reveals 
a rate standing between 16 and 22% 
depending on the age groups 
 

In Morocco, the government has approved 
the draft decree No. 2-14-343 on the rise of 
the guaranteed minimum wage (SMIG) in 
industry, commerce, agriculture and self-
employed professions. Accordingly, the 
minimum wage has to be increased of 10% 
in two tranches in the sectors of industry, 
trade and services and agriculture: the first 
5% had to be effective from 1st July 2014 and 
the second 5% from 1st July 2015. Thus, the 
minimum wage in the industry, trade and 
services has to be 12,85 DH (EUR 1,19) / 
hour from 1st July 2014 and 13,46 DH (EUR 
1,24) / hour from 1st July 20159. For 
agriculture, forestry and so on, the daily 
minimum wage has to be 66.56 DH (EUR 
6,14) / day from 1st July 2014 and 69.73 DH 
(EUR 6,43) / day from 1st July 2015. While a 
regulatory framework on the minimum wage 
is welcome, in the current economic context, 
it is unlikely that this reform will have a 
positive impact on precarious workers in the 
informal economy, which still represents a 
huge portion of the Moroccan labour market. 
 
In Tunisia, significant challenges persist to 
fight informal employment and child labor. In 
this regard specific labor inspection should 
be established, as in accordance with ILO 
Convention N° 182 of 1999 the Interdiction of 
the worst forms of child labor and the ILO 
Convention no.138 of 1973 concerning the 
minimum age for admission to employment. 
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In Egypt, unemployment in the country is 
structural, targeting a specific group of 
people, namely educated youth, entering for 
the first time the labour market and searching 
for a formal job24. Egyptian state has also 
failed to address poor working conditions, 
namely low wages (not based on inflation 
rates and covering only public sector 
employees), lack of decent jobs, job 
insurance and security and the existence of a 
large informal sector where over half of 
people works, especially women and youth.  
 
In Jordan, wage discrimination is common, 
widespread and deeply-rooted. Particularly, 
the minimum wage for Jordanian workers is 
fixed at 190 JOD (EUR 234), while for 
migrant workers and Jordanian workers in 
textile industry at 110-150 JOD (EUR 140,17 
– 191,14 EUR), which currently is well below 
the poverty line for standardized families, 
around 400 JOD (EUR 509,70). Moreover, 
the wage discrimination also concerns 
women who earn averagely much less than 
their male colleagues. In terms of living 
income, despite some ‘substantial progress 
in poverty reduction income inequality, 
widening poverty gap remains a concernin 
Jordan. The main reasons for the worsening 
of living conditions and the consequent rise 
in the poverty rates are low salaries scales in 
both public and private sectors, the 
expansion of the informal sector representing 
approximately 50% of the total economy and 
the low minimum wages. Particularly, the 
average salary is 450 JOD (EUR 575) and 
90% of the workers earns 500 JOD (EUR 
640) and even less9. In fact, according to 
different figures by media sources, Jordan is 
among the most expensive countries in the 
region, especially compared to the cost of 
living. Moreover, salaries outside Amman are 
less than the salary average, especially for 
girls (approximately no more than 150 $), 
which means less than the minimum wage 
set by the government. At the same time, 
child labor rates are still significantly high and 
are increasing due to the poverty levels and 
lower living standards. It has been estimated 
that approximately 50,000 children, under 16 
years old, are in the labor market. 
 
In Lebanon, despite the legal obligation to 
ensure employment with remuneration that 
enables workers and their families to enjoy 

an adequate standard of living as stipulated 
in article 7 (a) (ii) of the ICESCR, the 
minimum wage in Lebanon is now settled at 
675,000 Lebanese pounds (EUR 404.27) 
only. Political, commercial and financial 
authorities refused the proposal submitted by 
the former Minister of Labor, Charbel 
Nahhas, to fix a minimum wage amounting to 
890.000 Lebanese pounds (EUR 526.93) 
including the transportation allowance5. The 
last amendment to the minimum wage was 
made in 2012, and the Cost of Living 
Indicator Committee has not held enough 
meetings in the last few years to assess the 
inflation in prices.  
 
In addition to that, the socioeconomic impact 
of huge Syrian refugee influx in Lebanon is 
highly felt in employment sector, increasing 
workers’ vulnerability (17 percent to 33 
percent of the population group). Many of 
these refugees are skilled workers but 
remain subject to exploitation by Lebanese 
employers (unregistered refugees’ labour 
rights are not protected, no regular payment, 
lack of decent working conditions etc.). In 
addition there has been an increase 
stigmatization against migrant domestic 
workers in local Lebanese media. Whereas it 
is apparent that there is increasing poverty in 
Lebanon as well due to Syrian refugee influx, 
the strategic response of Lebanon is 
focusing on National Poverty Targeting 
Program. Yet intergenerational transfer of 
poverty cannot be addressed by targeting 
only specific segments of the society and 
improving the income of the poorest families. 
 
In Palestine, income security measured in 
terms of minimum wage, living income, 
unemployment benefits and decent 
livelihoods – reveals that there is a 
disproportionate labour market 
marginalization of women, young people and 
Persons With Disabilities. despite the 
adoption of the minimum wage policy in 
2012, 20.4 per cent of wage employees in 
the West Bank are still paid less than the 
minimum wage (1450 NIS), particularly 
women in textile, services and childcare 
sector and young people. The 
implementation of the minimum wage policy 
has not been extended to Gaza, so that 70.7 
per cent of all private sector wage employees 
are paid on average only half the minimum 
wage5 and they cannot even claim this right. 
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The minimum wage situation is also critical 
for women holding menial positions or 
People with Disabilities who, even when 
have access to employment opportunities, it 
is for lower wages than women without 
disabilities. Lastly, Palestinians working in 
the Israeli economy do not enjoy the benefits 
from collective bargaining agreements or 
other organized labour market mechanisms. 
Palestinian workers usually work without 
regular permissions through unregulated 
channels and in precarious and exploitative 
conditions. They also specify how this is 
particularly true for Palestinian workers in 
settlements, especially women who are 
exposed to abusive practices, such as 
excessive fees or wage deductions and 
sexual violence. 

    

4. Serious restrictions freedom of association 

 
Freedom of peaceful assembly and 
association must be recognised as an 
enabling right that underpins inclusive 
development, in which decent work and 
social protection and the progressive 
realisation of social, economic and cultural 
rights are key. As such freedom of peaceful 
assembly and association is a precondition 
for the defence of collective rights as well as 
the only way to protect the freedom of 
minorities. An approach that – when 
implemented in dialogue and coordination – 
can provide the cornerstones to build upon a 
true partnership for democracy and shared 
prosperity. 
 
However, the Social Protection Monitoring 
Reports report serious restrictions to the 
right of freedom of association and 
peaceful assembly and collective 
bargaining rights: The right to form a trade 
union is restricted or violated in almost all 
surveyed countries, with criminalization of 
labor strikes, with cases to be reported 
about Egypt, Jordan, Lebanon, Tunisia, 
Algeria. The absence of a genuine and 
effective social dialogue bringing together 
all concerned parties, including civil society, 
is also a major trend. 
 
In Algeria the legal framework for 
establishing associations and accessing to 
funding remain very restrictive, hence limiting 
CSOs space. SOLIDAR’s members and 

partners in Algeria point out the obvious 
shortcomings of the Law on Associations 
(2012), compared to the international 
legislations, whereby, a mandatory 
registration process is required for national 
and almost all 
International NGOs. 
 
In Morocco, the authorities have initiated 
criminal proceedings against journalists, 
activists, artists and others who criticized 
Moroccan state institutions. Recently, the 
activities of the most prominent social actors, 
including the Moroccan Association for 
Human Rights (AMDH), are systematically 
prohibited accusing them not to be in 
compliance with the "basic directions" of the 
state. The authorities have also blocked 
attempts by several human rights 
organizations to obtain official registration 
allowing them to conduct their business 
legally. Despite this, a positive development 
has been a collective bargaining agreement 
covering nearly 1000 agricultural workers on 
five large farms in Meknes region has been 
signed between the Democratic Labor 
Confederation and the agro-industry 
employer, Les Domaines Brahim Zniber, in 
January 2015.  
 

In Tunisia, Article 35 of the Tunisian 
Constitution guarantees the freedom of 
creating associations, while different decrees 
are important in this regard: the Decree Law 
No. 2011- 88 (24th September 2011) on 
associations; the Decree No. 2013-5183 
(18th November 2013) laying down the 
criteria, procedures and conditions for 
granting public funding for associations and 
the Decree No. 2012-640 (25th June 2012) 
establishing a specific structure at the 
presidency of the government for 
associations and political parties. Moreover, 
the democratic transition started in 2011 
generated a strong Tunisian citizens’ 
engagement in the association field: 8056 
associations born between January 2011 
and March 2015. However, while the current 
legal framework has surely improved the 
enabling environment for CSOs to operate, a 
lot should be still done in terms of 
strengthening the CSOs’ capacity in their 
participation to the consultation process and 
providing them with a statutory role in 
designing, monitoring and implementing 
public policies. Also, the current security 
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crisis and the recent Anti-Terror Law risk to 
reduce the space for CSO’s action. 
 
In Egypt, national legislation has significantly 
restricted the freedom of association and 
assembly. In detail, the plurality of unions is 
not recognized by the Constitution (Art. 77) 
and many restrictions on demonstrations - 
requiring prior arrival - have been placed 
(Law No. 107/2013 on Public Meetings, 
Processions and Peaceful Demonstrations. 
In this regard, a total of 599 protests were 
recorded between January and June of 
2015, with an average of three protests a 
day’, comparing to ‘the 433 protests in the 
last four months of 2014. In this light, an 
amendment to the Article 76 of the 
Constitution authorizing the creation of 
syndicates and unions and guaranteeing 
their independence in the process has been 
introduced but it is not yet clear how it will 
impact their activities39. Moreover, security 
violations against lawyers in terms of 
terrorizing and ‘dissuading them from doing 
their part in supporting victims of violence’ 
have also occurred. Also, several cased 
have been reported of forced disappearance 
of dozens of people by Egyptian security 
forces and the possible illegal detention of 
persons who are supposed to be judged face 
to a court, according to international fair trial 
standards.  
 
Lastly, in terms of social dialogue, the major 
new legislations on Civil Service Law and 
Labor Law have been contested in terms of 
non-participation and involvement of CSOs in 
the consultations, as well as syndicates and 
trade unions. Particularly, the new law issued 
in March 2015 ‘presents a new system for 
salaries, hiring, dismissal and incentives, and 
affects approximately 6 million public sector 
employees’42. Tax workers concerned over 
the new Civil Service Law have claimed their 
rights, by sending a memorandum to Prime 
Minister Ibrahim Mahlab in July 2015 from 
the General Syndicate for Finance and Tax 
Workers, but no response followed - which is 
considered a violation of Article 14 of the 
currently valid workers syndicate law. The 
Law presents a new system for salaries and 
for incentives which should be approved by 
the Prime Minister as a fixed percentage of 
the total salary every year, and cancels the 
financial compensation for vacation days - 

except if the vacation request is not 
approved by the administration. 
 
In Jordan, the legal framework with regard to 
establishing associations remains restrictive, 
and CSOs urge to amend the 2008 Law on 
civil society in order to reduce the obstacles 
that associations and trade unions still face 
for their establishment. Particularly, under 
this Law, an association must present a 
request for approval to the Ministry of Social 
Development and, if it does not receive any 
contrary notification, it is automatically 
registered after 60 days. These provisions 
are against Jordanian constitution and 
international standards, as they allow the 
government to interfere in the internal affairs 
of the organizations. Furthermore, with 
regard to the right of Trade Union activity, the 
Labour Law restricts workers from 
establishing and joining Trade Unions. 
Therefore no new Trade Unions have been 
established since 1976. Many organizations 
have been created without authorization and 
work illegally. Particularly, in the public sector 
there are approximately 210 thousands 
workers for who the establishment of Trade 
Unions is forbidden. As such, only 5% of the 
workers actually enjoy the collective bargain 
right. The government is drafting a law to 
regulate labor unions in the public sector in 
response to the Constitutional Court decision 
n. 6/2013. According to it, laws must be 
compliant with relevant international 
standards. However, in practice, Trade 
Unions do not have the independence to 
freely operate according to this draft law. 
 
In Lebanon, while the collective dimension 
of the right to work is addressed in article 8 
of the Covenant, which enunciates the right 
of everyone to form trade unions and join the 
trade union of his/her choice as well as the 
right of trade unions to function freely, the 
Lebanese labor law restricts the full 
enjoyment of this right. It distinguishes 
between the freedom to form associations 
and political parties and the formation of 
syndicates and unions; as the former require 
only a notification, while the latter requires 
authorization. Accordingly, the application to 
form a union is submitted to the Ministry of 
Labor which consults with the Ministry of 
Interior. Moreover, laws in force require that 
unions’ activities remain under permanent 



19 

 

monitoring and supervision of the Ministry of 
Labor. 
 
With regard to the role of Civil Society, 
prolonged non-functioning of the Economic 
and Social Council is proof of the strong 
resistance to the institutionalization of civil 
society participation in policy making. 
Another strong barrier is the political 
deadlock that is restricting the work of 
parliament and parliamentary committees. 
Civil society organizations have taken the 
initiative on several occasions and in several 
areas to draft law proposals, especially 
around social protection and political rights. 
However with the limited time during which 
parliament in session, very little is indeed 
achieved. 
 
The right to access information is a right 
stipulated by Article 19 of the Universal 
Declaration on Human Rights, and 
International Covenant on Civil Political 
Rights. To date, Lebanon does not 
guarantee the right to seek, receive and 
impart information and ideas, despite 
committing to protecting this right. 
 
In Palestine, freedom of Association in both 
Gaza and the West bank remains under 
pressure with different obstacles to CSOs 
activities posed by the officials from the de 
facto authorities: demanding continuous 
information on financial and staffing matters, 
putting additional requirements to obtain exit 
permits for national staff of national and 
international CSOs and requiring particular 
licenses to organize a public event (in 
violation with the Palestinian Basic Law). 
There are also important restrictions at the 
trade unions level. For example, in Gaza the 
Union Law - adopted in 2013 by the Hamas 
government severely restricts workers’ 
freedom o of association, in violation of ILO 
standards. At the same time, in the West 
Bank, public sector employees (except the 
employees in education and health field) are 
deprived of representation, after banning the 
Union of Public Employees in November 
2014. Generally, restrictions on the strike 
right in both public and private sectors 
continue to represent a threat to workers’ 
rights, including unlawful killings or arbitrary 
detentions of protesters by Israeli forces in 
the West Bank (and East Jerusalem). 
 

EMBRACE SOCIAL PROTECTION AS A 

PILLAR OF HUMAN SECURITY 

 
The Universal declaration for Human 
Rights clearly defines the correlation 
between the human right to social 
security, and the progressive realization 
of other rights, including economic, 
social and cultural rights, as explicitly 
referred to in art. 22 “Everyone, as a member 
of society, has the right to social security and 
is entitled to realization, through national 
effort and international co-operation and in 
accordance with the organization and 
resources of each State, of the economic, 
social and cultural rights (ESCRs) 
indispensable for his dignity and the free 
development of his personality”. And, 

“Everyone has the right to a standard of 
living adequate for the health and well-being 
of himself and of his family, including food, 
clothing, housing and medical care and 
necessary social services, and the right to 
security in the event of unemployment, 
sickness, disability, widowhood, old age or 
other lack of livelihood in circumstances 
beyond his control. Motherhood and 
childhood are entitled to special care and 
assistance. All children, whether born in or 
out of wedlock, shall enjoy the same social 
protection”. 
 
According to international law, States 
Parties have the obligation to fulfil 
economic, social and cultural rights by 
taking legislative, measures towards the 
full realization of all human rights using 
the maximum of its available resources from 
national and international sources to 
establish social protection systems under 
their domestic legislative frameworks, 
including from the constitution to the 
transposition into domestic law in compliance 
with human rights principles of equality, 
universality and non-discrimination, including 
accessibility, adaptability, acceptability, and 
adequacy.  
 
Recognizing the long-term transformative 
role of resilience is also key to enable people 
and communities to uphold and realize their 
rights, improving their wellbeing, reducing 
vulnerability and exclusion. For this, the 
revision of the European Neighbourhood 
Policy, the European Parliament AFET report 
“Towards a new European Neighbourhood 
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Policy”, insist on the necessity to promote 
economic, social and cultural rights (ECSR) 
by further developing the social dimension of 
the ENP, and by engaging with the partners 
in the fight against poverty and exclusion, 
stimulating employment and fair growth, 
facilitating healthy labour relations and 
promoting education and decent work. 
Therefore, social protection policies 
powerfully contribute to promote human 
security, hence contributing to 
peacebuilding and stability in post-
conflict societies by strengthening social 
cohesion, diffusing tension and 
grievances, and helping prevent social 
unrest and violent conflict. 
 
 
RECOMMENDATIONS 

 
The EU should foster a comprehensive 
EU approach to peace-building based on 
a long-term political engagement to 
promote and respect human security that 
involves considering the sustainable 
development goals (SDGs), to promote 
sustainable socio-economic development 
with greater emphasis on complementary 
peace-building and State-building activities. 
In particular, the EU should: 
- Promote economic, social cultural 

rights (ESCRs) in its external relations 
as a tool to ensure the progressive 
realization of all human rights, 
including the full realization and 
enjoyment of the human right to social 
security for all. This should be done 
by promoting the ratification of 
international human rights instruments, 
including the International Covenant of 
Economic Social and Cultural Rights 
(ESCRs), and its Optional Protocol, and 
promote the transposition into national 
legislation of international human rights 
clauses and ILO core labor standards, 
as an instrument to promote the 
implementation of National Social 
Protection Floors (SPF), as per ILOR 
202. 

 

- Embrace the concept of human 
security by supporting the promotion 
of the social protection floor in fragile 
settings, and countries facing 
conflicts. Recognising the long-term 
transformative role of the social 
protection floor in building resilience, the 
EU should ensure long-term and 
coherent support to CSOs to provide 
resilience services, and allowing them to 
participate in the process of designing, 
monitoring, evaluating and implementing 
social protection programmes in fragile 
and conflicts settings. 

- Promote, though its external policy 

frameworks such as the European 

Neighbourhood Policy and the EU 

Action Plan on Human Rights and 

Democracy, the implementation of ILO 

recommendation 202 on National 

Floors of Social Protection, and adopt 

a roadmap to integrate the 

implementation the four social security 

guarantees in EU external policies and 

programming documents (Action Plans, 

Single Support Frameworks), and EU 

Peace-building Partnerships; 

- Step up resources to support the 

establishment of the Global Fund for 

Social Protection (GFSP) in order to 

further support countries that need 

financial support to introduce or complete 

national social protection floors in order 

to ensure the full realization of the human 

right to social security 

 

[1] 

http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef
=-//EP//TEXT+REPORT+A8-2015-
0193+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN 

[2] AFET Report, Eduard Kukan, 2015: 

http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef
=-//EP//TEXT+REPORT+A8-2015-
0194+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN 
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